MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING OF STOURTON CAUNDLE
WEDNESDAY, MAY 26TH, 2021 at 7.30p.m. IN THE VILLAGE HALL
The meeting was attended by Hedley Walker, Alban Harris,  Paul Lane,  M. Litchfield, J. Waltham. Clerk S. Harris. Three members of the public.
In attendance: Dorset Councillor Graham Carr-Jones.
Apologies were received from  R. Paull and O. Simon.
Hedley Walker chaired the meeting; the inserts had been delivered to all households by Mrs. Walker and Mrs. Harris.
The 2020 meeting had not been able to take place due to Covid Lockdown although the reports had still been circulated with the Caundler Magazine. Thanks to the circulation team for their help.
A smaller number of reports than usual or 2021 were as follows:

[bookmark: _Hlk71823292]Welcome Club, Margaret McKay 
We have not had a meeting for over a year  now and hope all our members are coping with all the lockdown conditions. According to government guidelines we will not be able to have a normal meeting until July, if then, so we can only ‘Watch this space.”
Sports Club – Peter Smith
Not much to report. We have only been able to operate for around 5 weeks in October/November.
Events Committee  – John Waltham
As with so many other socially based things, our Events Committee, which was in the process of being revived, was stopped in its tracks by The Virus. However, our community will certainly be in the mood for social events once we are past the worst of this, and the interest already shown by people wishing to join will be invaluable as we go forward. As will interest from any other villagers.
There is no qualification required for anyone who wishes to join us; if you live in the village and wish to get involved in the organization and running of village events, then get in touch and we will be able to find some way in which you can assist.
The Committee and its associated Community Fund exists to help out in the promotion of any event within our village which enhances our community’s social life and cohesion, and to offer financial and practical support to develop ideas and plans for new village events. Any money raised by events run solely by the Committee are returned to the fund for future use in the community.
If you are interested in getting involved in any way, call John Waltham on 01963 362890.

Allotments 2020 – John Waltham
In practical terms, activities at the allotments have been pretty much unaffected by the upheavals of 2020, although our planned social activities were, of course, not possible.
The main impact of the lockdown was to drive allotmenteers down to the bottom of Brimble even more than usual, and the result was a set of beautifully presented plots that were a picture of what they should look like. Crops looked well, and weeds were rapidly becoming an endangered species. The variety of crops and colours, plus the bonus of the flowering day lilies ensured that the entire area was a pleasure to the eye.
There is some maintenance work required to keep the chain link fencing in reasonable order, and this is in hand, to be completed once social distancing restrictions are lifted. I would like to thank all our volunteer mowers for their efforts, and Lizzie Glasby for her planting of the bank and ornamental fruit trees.
Stourton Caundle Cycle Group– Parish Council Annual Report – 2021
The Caundle Vélo Club (CVC), as it is known here in the village, continues to thrive under the supervision of Tom Eden and Richard Miles, supported by co-Caundlers - David Keenan, Mike Taylor and Joe Edwards - as well as 20 other members from nearby towns and villages.  Clad in garish Lycra colours and helmets, we can be spotted gathering at the start of rides on the bridge opposite the Trooper each Monday and Friday mornings all year round.
The past 12 months has certainly been different.  Our last pre-Covid group ride in 2020 was on Monday March 23, on the eve of the first official lockdown, when we were allowed to hold a midday “socially distanced” picnic on common ground near Sedgehill in Wiltshire.  Thereafter, until the first lockdown release on June 8, 2020 we were only allowed to exercise alone “for an hour or so” within our local catchment area, although some have confessed to stretching this time constraint somewhat.  On June 8, Boris allowed us to regroup as a peloton of no more than 6 cyclists, which saw us through the rest of summer and autumn until the second lockdown on November 2 – although we had to do without our usual café pauses and hearty pub lunches.  Then a brief 3-week respite from lockdown for the planned Christmas holiday re-opening, prior to the second longer one from January 15, in which we still languish as this is written, cycling only in pairs.  Nevertheless, CVC members have stayed in touch with one another via our online Strava performance Apps, and by swapping photos and chit-chat on our own CVC Whatsapp grouping.
During the past 12 months of restrictions, we have got used to swigging coffee from the back-pack thermos and picnicking in cold, wet and sometimes freezing meadows, churchyards, bus stops, or wherever we find a dry patch to sit down (away from public scrutiny, as even this is not permitted.
It’s been a sobering experience (literally) to be denied one’s pub lunch with a pile of chips and a thirst-quenching jug of ale.  But, like most things in life, we have got used to the “new normal” habits and may well continue with picnics this summer.  This said, we cannot wait for the final third lockdown release date on Monday March 29, being our first opportunity to ride in small groups; and April 12 when we hope to frequent pubs and cafés once again.
Parish Council  Chairman’s Report 2021 – Hedley Walker
The Corvid-19 pandemic has continued to have a major impact on everybody’s life over the last year.   The 2020 Annual Parish Meeting could not be held, although reports from the various organisations in the village were published in April 2020 in the Caundler Magazine, and the Parish Council has held only two meetings in the past twelve months-one of these using Zoom.     
The lack of meetings has reflected the fact that there has been little activity on the planning front through the last twelve months. However, a retrospective planning application at 2, Pophams for a greenhouse and a timber shed in the front garden was submitted towards the end of last year.  Neighbours were all informed and no objections were raised by the Parish Council. The application was granted permission by Dorset Council in December 2020 and the buildings have been erected.  An application to demolish an existing conservatory and build a single storey extension at The Rosary in Cat Lane was submitted to Dorset Council, and was considered by the Parish Council in late January, with no objections raised.  Permission was granted in March of this year.
A pre-application to convert the former abattoir at Bridge Yard on Stokes Lane was submitted in early 2020.  This process is different to a normal planning application, and the Parish Council, as well as the neighbours, were not advised directly of it nor invited to comment on it.  Nonetheless, the Parish Council raised its extreme concern about the proposal, since it is known that carcases of animals infected with anthrax had been buried on the site in the past.  However, Dorset Council approved this conversion, subject to conditions on the excavation of contaminated land.  The Parish Council, and many villagers, remain very concerned about the possible risks arising from this proposal, and it continues to monitor any work on the site.  A similar pre-application for the conversion of a small barn to the north of Waterloo Lane into residential was submitted to Dorset Council in early January.  The site lies outside the Parish, although it potentially affects immediate neighbours inside the Parish. Again, the Parish Council was not invited to comment on the pre-application; in this case, no objections were raised, although the Parish Council did draw attention to the need to maintain access the footpath running through the site towards Spire Hill.  Finally, a third pre-application was submitted recently to demolish two buildings at Brunsell Knap farm and replace them with a single shed.  Again, the Parish Council was not invited to comment on the proposal.
The telephone box next to the Chapel is now owned by the Parish Council, following its transfer from BT.  The Parish Council is looking for proposals to make an alternative use of it.
The owners of The Beeches, on Rowden Mill Lane, applied some time ago to divert footpath no. 5, which runs through their property towards Stock Gaylard, from the northern to southern boundary of the plot.  Confirmation of the diversion has been received by the Parish Council, and a new direction sign has been erected on Rowden Mill Lane.
The Parish Council contacted Dorset Council after attention was drawn to several discrepancies in the position of the boundaries when comparing the original 1995 map, the 2003 Local Plan map, and the Dorset  Explorer Interactive Map on the Dorset for You web page.  Detailed information and explanations have been supplied.  Meanwhile, it is recommended that Dorset Explorer be used to view the Conservation Area boundary because it reflects the boundary extensions to the Conservation Area, as agreed by North Dorset Full Council in April 1995, and provides the best definition of what is included.
The play area had to be closed during the first lockdown. After re-opening, it was cleaned daily during the summer months until new notices advising users of safety precautions were obtained and put in place. One of the rides has been damaged, and the Parish Council is currently seeking quotations for it to be replaced.
The budget for 2020/21 was discussed at a meeting in January.  As the Parish Council has an adequate reserve at present it decided to keep the existing precept, at £7,000.  However, as last year, a consequence of the calculation methods used by Dorset Council is that this has led to a slight increase in actual charges for householders.
Finally, I would again like to offer special thanks to Paul Lane for his ongoing repair and maintenance work in the play area.  I would also like again to thank the clerk, Sue Harris, for all her hard work, and the members of the Parish Council for their support and enthusiasm.
Village Hall Annual Report for the Parish Council 2020/2021 – Anna Oliver
The Village Hall has had to remain closed for most of 2020 due to Covid 19 which has, of course, substantially reduced the hall income.  Welcome support has been received from Dorset Council with a grant of £10,000.  Some of this money has been spent on repairing a serious leak in the roof, but consideration must still be given to replacing the main roof and modernisation of the interior of the hall which will require further fund-raising. 
The AGM planned for 21st April (at which the Chairman, Vice-Chairman and Secretary were hoping to stand down) will have to be postponed due to continued Covid restrictions.  However, apart from the above members wishing to be released, new, active and forward-looking volunteers are also urgently needed to join the Committee.  This is not a hugely time-consuming job but there are some important decisions to be made and repair work  needing to be done if the Village Hall is to be kept up-to-date and in good repair.
The Village Hall ‘100’ Club continues to provide a small but regular contribution to Hall funds thanks to  village residents who kindly continue their membership and to newcomers who are now also generously subscribing.  £750 is raised annually for Hall funds while monthly draw prizes remain at £25, £20 and £15.  The annual collection is made possible entirely due to Delia Lane and Fleur Miles, who tirelessly knock on doors, so a big thank you to them.

There being no further business, the meeting closed at 7.34p.m.


